
Over the past few months concerns have been voiced by some of our mem-
bers about the electrical exam and how the exam doesn’t pertain to what the 
industry does with respect to pump installation for domestic water wells. A 
sub-committee of the IGWA Board and I met with representatives of the Divi-
sion of Building Safety on May 4 at the Capitol Building and again on August 13 
in Meridian. The Division of Building Safety has offered the IGWA members the 
following two options.  

Option 1 would be to eliminate the requirement from having to take an elec-
trical exam in order to install pumps for domestic water wells. The exemption 
language would read something like: “Registered contractors or their employ-
ees installing domestic water pumps, one hundred twenty/two hundred forty 
(120/240) volt, single phase, sixty (60) amps or less: installing, maintaining, re-
pairing and replacing all electrical equipment, wires, and accessories from the 
pump motor up to and including the disconnecting device.” Option 1 would be 
something we could get done during the 2022 Legislative Session.

Option 2 would allow the Well Construction Industry to have its own electrical 
exam for the installation of pumps for domestic water wells. Option 2 is some-
thing that will likely take about 3 years to complete due to the many steps that 
are needed including approval by the Electrical Board, a Statutory authority 
change, Negotiated Rulemaking, and writing a new electrical exam for the In-
dustry. 

I ask each of you to think about these two options we are being offered and 
voice your thoughts during the Annual Winter Convention on January 25-27 at 

the Riverside Hotel in Boise. From there as an Association we will 
formulate an action strategy and move forward with a plan that is 
best for the Industry and your businesses.

Roger Batt
Executive Director, IGWA

Electrical Exam Updates
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I hope everyone is getting their back log of work done. I for one am not able 
to keep all my customers caught up as well as I would like.  I know others have 
said they have the same problems. The abundance of work can be a two-edged 
sword. It’s nice to have all the work, but I’m unable to keep everyone happy 
with the long wait time to get wells drilled and service work done.

Let me get to the point of this message. I would like to inform our members 
about the efforts of the IGWA during this time of pandemic.

•	 We coordinated with the IDWR to forgo continuing education hours re-
quirements for all contractors and drillers who needed them for the 2021 
license renewals, and are cutting back what you would need for the 2022 
requirements for the contractors and drillers to 6 CEUs.

•	 The IGWA is in the process of coming out with an online CEU Program, for 
people that will not be able to attend in person classes.

•	 The IGWA is working with the electrical and plumbing departments to 
hopefully make getting your license requirements and testing for these 
specialties easier.  

•	 You may be aware we had to cancel the state convention and workshops 
this year due to the pandemic. These functions are a very big way we keep 
our association funded, so if we do not have those revenues coming in, we 
must rely on membership dues. We are starting a new fiscal year 2021-22, 
and membership fees are due.  I would like to encourage everyone to look 
when you go to pay this year’s dues and think about paying last years as 
well if you didn’t. Hopefully in January we will be able to have another state 
convention and 2022 workshops.  Here’s to hoping everyone gets their 
back log of work done, and also let’s do it safely.

Roger Buchanan
Board Member, IGWA

Message from an
IGWA Board Member



Save the Dates!
 

IGWA Annual Convention
January 25-27, 2022

Riverside Hotel  |  Boise, ID



 



 



Hello to all my friends in the Idaho drilling industry. At IGWA’s last board meet-
ing, we created a Scholarship Committee. We have tried to get the Scholarship 
program started a couple of times in the past, and that has not taken off as 
anticipated. I will serve as the committee chairman and we are looking for two 
to four individuals to serve as committee members. This is an appointed posi-
tion and there is no time limit for those serving. This opportunity is open to any 
member in the association, contractor, associate, and or spouse of a member. 
The committee would be tasked with administrating the affairs of the scholar-
ship program, which would entail putting together applications; assisting getting 
those applications out to the membership as needed; assessing those applica-
tions to be graded/judged by a third party and overseeing the awarding process.

Currently there are funds in the crisis fund account that the board feels should 
be put to good use. These are monies that you as an association have so gra-
ciously given through the past activities of the auctions, raffles, and fund-raising 
efforts. There will still be a crisis fund, so not all the monies will be spent in the 
scholarship program. We will be working with the Chairman of the Crisis Fund 
(Charlie Fox) to decide what amount of the monies should be held for a crisis, 
and what amount are available for scholarships from year to year. 

The scholarship committee would like to have everything in place for the next 
school year cycle. This means applications need to be available by March 1 and 
returned by April 15, then graded/judged/awarded by May 15. As association 
members, be thinking of individuals that would benefit from a scholarship to 
further their education. The following are application requirements:

•	 You must be a blood/legally adopted relative of a standing member, child/
grandchild/great grandchild.

•	 You must have completed high school and received a diploma.
•	 You must have a declared course of study (degree), not a general education 

course. At this time there is no limit on what that course of study must be, 
i.e., nursing, accounting, etc. is ok. Underwater basket weaving is not ok. We 
are not holding applicants to a water industry degree.

Funds will be released to the school that is being attended. Recipients will be re-
quired to do a presentation before the association, either in person or in video, 
at the convention. The requirement of this presentation will be in the applica-
tion. This scholarship does not automatically renew. Reapplication is encour-
aged and will be graded/judged/awarded based on performance and funds.

I look forward to working with the Board of Directors, the Association, and the 
next Generation of industry leaders.

David Baker, Apex Drilling
208-300-0542   |   apexdrillingllc@gmail.com

Scholarship Committee Update 



The National Ground Water Association has had a busy year ad-
vocating on behalf of the industry and it’s membership in Wash-
ington, D.C.  From infrastructure bills, new PFAS legislation and 
regulations, and fighting incentives for mandatory-hook-up, our 
members have had a full plate of issues to lobby Congress. 
Let’s look at some of our recent activity: 

Infrastructure Bill: Earlier this year, NGWA and over 20 statewide 
groundwater associations, including the Idaho Ground Water As-
sociation, sent a letter to Congress urging them better utilize water 
wells and decentralized water systems in any infrastructure pack-
age moving through Congress. By supporting new and existing wa-
ter well infrastructure the federal government can save billions of 
dollars by forgoing costly connections to public systems while still 
increasing water access to small and rural communities. 

Focusing on increasing financial assistance to decentralized water 
systems will also push back on the threat of increased “mandatory 
hook-up” rules that often come with increased funding for infra-
structure projects. 

Test Your Well Water Act: In July, Congressman Dan Kildee (MI-5) 
and Congressman Mike Gallagher (WI-08) introduced the biparti-
san Test Your Water Well Act. The legislation would instruct the En-
vironmental Protection Agency to create online tools that provide 
more resources to private well owners to test their water quality. 
NGWA was one of the original supporters of the legislation and we 
are looking forward to working towards its passage in the fall. 



PFAS: NGWA continue to advocate for more funding for water well 
owners to test and treat their water wells from potential PFAS con-
taminations. We have supported the nearly $10 billion dollar in-
vestment into the remediation of PFAS chemicals and the further 
study of their transport and health impact. Various PFAS measures 
are going to be presented to Congress in the fall and we will be 
tracking them closely.  

Rescinding County of Maui v. Hawaii Wildlife Fund Guidance
NGWA and 13 other groundwater organizations sent a letter on 
July 19 to U.S. Environmental Protection Agency Assistant Adminis-
trator for Water Radhika Fox urging the rescinding of the guidance 
memorandum “Applying the Supreme Court’s County of Maui v. 
Hawaii Wildlife Fund Decision in the Clean Water Act Section 402 
National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System Permit Program.” 

The guidance memorandum, which was published in January, is 
meant to provide technical guidance to regulators and groundwa-
ter users and permitting authorities on applying the decision of 
the U.S. Supreme Court in the County of Maui v. Hawaii Wildlife 
Fund case as it pertains to the Clean Water Act’s NPDES permitting 
program.

With all these issues and more ahead for 2021 and 2022- it will 
certainly be an interesting couple of years in our nation’s capitol. 
NGWA looks forward to working with our fellow state associations 
in making sure our industry’s voice continues to be heard in Wash-
ington, DC.

For more information, contact:

Ben Frech
National Ground Water Association
bfrech@ngwa.org



 



I am glad to be back as your Executive Director once again. 
For those new to the Association, I was the Executive Director 
from 2006-2011. I left for 10 years to administer a regional 
organization and do some lobbying work in Washington DC, 
but when I was approached by your Past President, David 
Baker, to consider returning to the Ground Water Association 
I said, “YES” with great anticipation of working with this group. 
I want to say thank you to all who have reached out with a 
friendly welcome back.

Each organization that I manage has its own distinct personality 
and cast of characters. What I so enjoy about the IGWA are the 
hardworking people, the multi-generational relationships, the 
dedication to preserve the rich history of the Association and 
forethought to actively educate the industry in technologies and 
policies impacting this membership.

With the state of Idaho rapidly changing, there will undoubtably 
be challenging days ahead. I look forward to being with you as we 
face these obstacles and opportunities together. I have already 
worked on a number of issues for the Association during the 
short two months that I have been back, including the application 
of waste in North Idaho’s Bottle Bay, Continuing Education outline 
with IDWR, and clarifying the IDWR enforcement policy with 
regards to issuing Notices of Violation. I look forward to being 
with you as we face obstacles and opportunities together.

			   Roger Batt
			   Executive Director, IGWA

Executive Director’s Report



Snowpack Trackers,
 
Due to the sudden onset and severity of this years’ drought, I am 
updating the Water Supply Committee and individuals to whom I 
regularly send updates on snowpack.  Snowpack on April 1st was 
just a little below normal across the state, but a very dry March 
raised concerns about water supplies.  The failure of spring rains 
to materialize in any meaningful way has set us on course for an 
extensive drought across the state.  We have not seen a year with 
this little spring precipitation in our lifetimes.  The only spring 
that has been drier going back to 1895 was 1924.  This spring the 
average precipitation across the state was 4.4” or 46.5% of nor-
mal rainfall.  Spring precipitation is an important source of water 
in Idaho.  Spring rains supplement the snowpack as it melts and 
helps to melt and flush runoff from the snowpack into our rivers 
and lakes.  The failure of the spring rains caused runoff forecasts 
to plummet this spring.

CURRENT DROUGHT CATEGORIZATION
As of Thursday morning the entire state has been categorized as 
being in drought.  Below, I breakdown the percentage of the state 
in each drought category.

                27.3%    Moderate Drought
                50.9%    Severe Drought
                20.9%    Extreme Drought
                0.8%      Exceptional Drought

JUNE HEAT WAVE
This June was the second hottest June statewide, only exceeded 
by temperatures in 2015.

UPDATE ON IDAHO’S
EXCEPTIONAL SPRING DROUGHT

by David Hoekema, Idaho Department of Water Resource
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IMPACTS ON STREAMFLOW AT MEASURED GAGES:
Swan Falls nr Murphy—2nd percentile—Exceptional Drought
Goose & Trapper Creek 3rd & 4th percentile—Severe Drought
Portneuf R. & Marsh Crk.—8th & 6th percentile—Severe Drought 
Bear River 6th percentile—Severe Drought
Blackfoot River 5th percentile—Extreme Drought
Teton River 13th percentile—Moderate Drought
Little Lost River 1st percentile—Exceptional Drought
Big Lost River 3rd percentile—Exceptional Drought
Little Wood River 1st percentile—Exceptional Drought
Big Wood River at Hailey 5th percentile—Extreme Drought
Camas Creek 4th percentile—Extreme Drought
 
DROUGHT IMPACTS
•	 We have received reports from Farm Service Agency (FSA) per-

sonnel in the Palouse regions that the wheat harvest may be 
at 30% to 50% of the normal yield.

•	 We have also received reports from across the state that those 
utilizing rangelands for cattle and sheep are having difficulty 
finding water and adequate forage for livestock.

•	 Impacts to irrigation are also severe with priorities being cut 
to levels rarely seen this time of year.  In response reservoirs 
systems are delivering much more storage water than normal 
for this time of year.  Smaller reservoir systems have run out 
of water or will run out of water shortly.  Even some Multi-year 
reservoir systems like the Boise and Snake River systems may 
see shortages in storage water at the end of the years.  We 
expect very little carryover in reservoirs going into next year.  

Update on Idaho’s Exceptional Spring Drought 
 
Snowpack Trackers, 
  
Due to the sudden onset and severity of this years’ drought, I am updating the Water Supply Committee 
and individuals to whom I regularly send updates on snowpack.  Snowpack on April 1st was just a little 
below normal across the state, but a very dry March raised concerns about water supplies.  The failure 
of spring rains to materialize in any meaningful way has set us on course for an extensive drought across 
the state.  We have not seen a year with this little spring precipitation in our lifetimes.  The only spring 
that has been drier going back to 1895 was 1924.  This spring the average precipitation across the state 
was 4.4” or 46.5% of normal rainfall.  Spring precipitation is an important source of water in 
Idaho.  Spring rains supplement the snowpack as it melts and helps to melt and flush runoff from the 
snowpack into our rivers and lakes.  The failure of the spring rains caused runoff forecasts to plummet 
this spring. 
  
Current Drought Categorization 
As of Thursday morning the entire state has been categorized as being in drought.  Below, I breakdown 
the percentage of the state in each drought category. 
                27.3%    Moderate Drought 
                50.9%    Severe Drought 
                20.9%    Extreme Drought 
                0.8%      Exceptional Drought 
 

 

 

June heat wave 
This June was the second hottest June statewide, only exceeded by temperatures in 2015. 
  
Impacts on Streamflow at Measured Gages: 
Swan Falls nr Murphy—2nd percentile—Exceptional Drought 
Goose Creek and Trapper Creek 3rd and 4th percentile—Severe Drought 
Portneuf River & Marsh Creek—8th and 6th percentile—Severe Drought  
Bear River 6th percentile—Severe Drought 



The lack of surface water is causing more reliance on ground-
water pumping than is typical.  It is likely aquifer drawdown 
will be significant across the state.

 
DROUGHT OUTLOOK 
We are expecting to see exceptional drought expand in the Cen-
tral Mountains and across Idaho’s northern agricultural regions 
within the coming month.  Exceptional drought is the type of 
drought that is statistically only supposed to occur once or twice 
in 100 years.
 
DROUGHT STATISTICS BY RIVER BASIN (JUNE TEMPERATURE, 
SPRING PRECIPITATION, WATER-YEAR TO-DATE)
The following table list the 10 hottest or driest periods within the 
basin, except where the recent year is not within that range.  I’ve 
then italicized the values for the current year and placed it in the 
10th position.  The water-year to-date (WT-YR) refers to the peri-
od from October to June.

•	 Kootenai Basin—includes all basins tributary to the Spokane, 
Kootenai, and Pend Oreille rivers in eastern Washington, Ida-
ho, and western Montana

•	 Lower Snake Basin—includes all basins tributary to the 
Snake River below Hells Canyon Dam

•	 Middle Snake Basin—includes all basins tributary to the 
Snake River between King Hill, ID and Hells Canyon Dam

•	 Upper Snake Basin—includes all basins tributary to the Snake 
River Plain and Eastern Snake Plain Aquifer above King Hill

•	 Bear River Basin—includes all basin tributary to the Bear Riv-
er in Utah, Wyoming, and Idaho

 
Note that this spring is the driest within current memory.  I’ve 
greyed all data from all years pre-1940 since very few people 
would remember those years.

Sincerely,
David Hoekema | Hydrologist, Idaho Dept. of Water Resource
O: 208-287-4830 | C: 714-697-3203 | david.hoekema@idwr.idaho.gov
P.O. Box 83720 | Boise, ID 83720
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On November 1 the IGWA will be launching an online Continuing 
Education program for drillers to be able to acquire online CEU’s 
for their license renewals. There will be six (6) pre-recorded videos 
available for drillers to select from. Each video is approximately 
one hour in length.  In order to receive credit you have to pass a 
10 question exam at the end of each video. If you do not pass the 
exam then you may retake it free of charge.  Upon passage of the 
exam you will be sent an email that certifies you took that course 
and passed it in order to authorize you for that credit to count to-
ward your license renewal. The cost per credit hour will be $75 for 
members and $125 for non-members.

The IGWA will be hosting Regional Workshops again for 
the Industry.  The Eastern Idaho Workshop will take place 

during the month of March, 2022 and the North Idaho 
Workshop will take place during the month of November, 

2022. If COVID is still an issue we will hold a Virtual 
Workshop in March for all IGWA members.

Online Continuing Education Program 

IGWA Regional Workshops



Idaho Ground Water Association – 2021 Board of Directors      Updated March 16, 2021 
Name/Position Address/Email Phone(s) Term Expires 
President 
 John Bishop 

Bishop Well Drilling 
1060 E 3500 N 
Buhl, ID  83316 
E: bishopdrilling@gmail.com 

P: (208) 308-1982 
 

2023 

Vice President 
 Sam Kingrey 

Down Right Drilling & Pump 
6025 Little Freezeout 
Caldwell, ID  83607 
E: sam@downrightdrilling.com 

P: (208) 454-3098 2023 

Assoc. President 
 Sam Navarro 

Adamson Pump & Drilling Inc 
1320 Smith Ave 
Nampa, ID  83651 
E: adamsondrilling@gmail.com 

P: (208) 466-6439 
F: (208) 466-0008 
C: (208) 473-8930 

2022 

Assoc. Vice President 
 Josh Young 

Adamson Pump & Drilling Inc 
1320 Smith Ave 
Nampa, ID  83651 

P: (208) 466-6439 
F: (208) 466-0008 
C: (208) 573-1723 

2022 

M & S President 
 April Teague Tyner 

Teague Mineral Products 
1925 Hwy 201 S 
Adrian, OR  97901 
E: info@teaguemineralproducts.com 

P: (541 339-3940 
C: (541) 339-4385 

2022 

M & S Vice President 
 Aaron McCulloch  

Mountainland Supply Company 
1428 Madison Ave  
Nampa, ID 83687 
E: aaron.mcculloch@mc.supply 

P: (208) 204-3403 
 

2022 

Past President 
 David Baker 

Apex Drilling 
3855 Hiland Ave 
Burley, ID 83318 
E: apexdrillingllc@gmail.com 

P: (208) 678-9393 
F: (208) 678-9043 
C: (208) 300-0542 

2023 

IGWA Directors 
Andy Clark 
 

Coonse Well Drilling 
P.O. Box 666 
Middleton, ID  83644 
E: office@coonsedrillingpump.com 

P: (208) 454-0190 
C: (208) 941-3731 

2022 

Roger Buchanan 
 

Buchanan Well  Drilling 
3405 N 15 E 
Idaho Falls, ID  83401 
E: roger@andrewwelldrill.com 

P: (208) 522-2794 
F: (208) 522-2798 
C: (208) 681-3517 

2023 

Rod Hendricks 
 

Independent Drilling 
692 A West Hwy 39 
Blackfoot, ID  83221 
E: inform@independentdrilling.com 

P: (208) 684-3788 
F: (208) 684-3582 

2023 

Bill Tanner Tanner Pump & Drilling 
602 S D St.  
Rupert, ID  83350 
E: dr24driller@yahoo.com 

P: (208) 431-9137 2024 

Kenny Vollmer Vollmer Well Drilling 
4068 Haroldsen Dr. 
Idaho Falls, ID 83401 
 

P: 208-552-0236  
C: 208-317-6314  
 

2023 

 

IGWA 2021 Board of Directors


